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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed April 16, 2015.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant failed to prove she was

entitled to additional anatomical impairment, and that

the claimant did not prove she was entitled to wage-loss

disability.  After reviewing the entire record de novo,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved she
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was entitled to anatomical impairment in the amount of

9%.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove she was entitled to wage-loss disability.

I.  HISTORY

Dena Burtness, now age 53, testified that she held

a master’s degree in elementary education.  Ms. Burtness

testified that she was employed as an elementary school

teacher for 27 years.  An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar

spine was taken on August 16, 2013, showing a clinical

history of “Low back pain.”  The following impression

resulted from the lumbar MRI:

1.  Degenerative disc changes are identified,
greatest at L3-4 and L4-5 with bulging discs.
2.  There is moderate bulging disc at L4-5
extending into the neural foramina with
moderate narrowing of the left neural foramen. 

Dr. Michael Verser reported on September 17, 2013,

“Here with complaint of lower back pain.  Had MRI

recently that shows degenerative disk changes worse at

L4-5.”  Dr. Verser assessed “Lumbar back pain” and

planned a referral to neurosurgery.  

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained

a compensable back injury on October 2, 2013.  The

claimant testified, “I was reading a story to my

children, and my chair broke, and I went down and hit

the floor.”  
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Lori Fortner, APN, saw the claimant on October 3,

2013 and her assessment included “Low back strain.”  Ms.

Fortner stated on October 3, 2013, “This is to certify

that Darlene E. Burtness was seen in my clinic on

10/3/2013.  She may return to work 10/21/2013.”  Ms.

Fortner also completed a Physician’s Report on

October 3, 2013 and wrote, “May return to work 10/21/13. 

No crouching, stooping, crawling, or lifting > 10 lbs. 

Requires frequent position changes from sitting to

standing.”  However, Lori Fortner saw the claimant on

October 17, 2013, referred the claimant to physical

therapy, and stated “No work for one more week.”  

The claimant followed up with Lori Fortner on

October 22, 2013: “ER evaluation last night with severe

back pain....Was supposed to start physical therapy

today, but was in ER all night and had to miss....She

sat for 4 hours on small chair yesterday working on

report cards for her class....No work until further

notice.  Avoid heavy lifting, stooping, crawling, or

crouching, prolonged sitting, walking or standing.”      

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on

October 23, 2013, with the following impression:

1.  Mild compression at T12, which is acute to
subacute.
2.  Bulging discs at L3-4 and L4-5.
3.  Bilateral neural foraminal narrowing at
L4-5 secondary to bulging disc.
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The claimant began treating with Dr. James R.

Adametz on November 12, 2013:

This is a 52-year-old female, who has had some
minor problems with her back for quite a
while.  She actually had an MRI scan of the
back in 08/2013 and it reveals some facet
arthritis, mild degenerative disc disease,
even some bulging disc and some mild canal
stenosis.  At that time, she was having some
low back pain, a little bit of tingling and
aching in her legs, but it was not too bad. 
Then on 10/02/2013, she took a fall when a
chair broke in her classroom and she landed on
hard concrete on her bottom and she has been
having severe pain since that time....She had
another MRI scan after the fall and it reveals
a compression fracture at T12, which does look
acute and was not there on the 08/2013 MRI
scan.  All of the degenerative disc, bulging
disc and facet disease is unchanged....

MDM: I talked to her about this at length.  We
have two issues, she has a chronic problem
going on and she has a problem that appears to
be acute since the fall, which is the
fracture.  

At this point, she has been unable to return
to work.  She is miserable.  It hurts every
time she moves.  She is on narcotics.  She is
not making any progress.  For that reason, I
would recommend going ahead with a kyphoplasty
at T12.  I did explain to her that I am not
attempting to fix all the other problems at
this point.  She understands all that and
wants to set this up. 

   
Dr. Adametz performed surgery on November 27, 2013: 

“T12 kyphoplasty with fluoroscopic guidance.”  The pre-

and post-operative diagnosis was “T12 compression

fracture.”  
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Dr. Adametz provided follow-up treatment after

surgery, including an epidural steroid injection and

physical therapy.  Dr. Adametz kept the claimant off

work.  Dr. Adametz noted on February 11, 2014, “She is

on multiple medications, including hydrocodone,

naproxen, Flexeril, but she continues to have a lot of

pain in her back.”

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on

February 14, 2014, with the following impression:

1.  Disc bulges at L3-4 and L4-5 efface the
ventral thecal sac and result in mild
narrowing of the lateral recesses at L4-5.  No
other evidence of nerve root impingement or
canal stenosis.
2.  Prior kyphoplasty and compression fracture
at T12 without apparent complication.    

The claimant followed up with Dr. Adametz on

February 14, 2014: “She has reached maximum medical

improvement.  The biggest problem now is employment. 

She tells me that she has actually applied for teacher

disability and has been approved for it.  She has been

on worker’s compensation all this time.  Really, she

just feels like she cannot go back to first grade and

stand on hard floors and be on her feet all day.  It is

a little hard for me to put an exact restrictions (sic)

on her, so I would recommend she get a Functional

Capacity Evaluation (FCE), so we will have something a

little more concrete, at that point, at least I can
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declare some permanent restrictions and recommendations. 

Most likely, she is just going to have to take her

teacher disability retirement.”    

Dr. Adametz noted on February 24, 2014, “Ms.

Burtness did have a fracture.  She did have a T12

fracture with about 30% compression; that would be

consistent on the Table 75 chart of 3% permanent partial

impairment to the body as a whole.  She also has bulging

discs that are unoperated, medically stable, although

may cause some pain and she has some degenerative

changes associated with it.  That would qualify for an

additional 3% for 6% to the body as a whole.”  The

parties stipulated that “the claimant received a 6%

whole-body impairment rating which Respondent No. 1 has

accepted and paid.”

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on March 7, 2014:

Ms. Burtness demonstrated the ability to
perform material handling at the following
levels during her functional capacity
evaluation.  Ms. Burtness demonstrated a
maximal occasional lift/carry of up to 40 Lbs. 
She is also able to perform lifting/carrying
of up to 20 Lbs. on a Frequent basis and up to
10 Lbs. on a Constant basis....

Ms. Burtness demonstrated functional
limitations during her evaluation in the area
of material handling as she exhibited the
ability to perform an Occasional bi-manual
lift/carry of up to 40 lbs.  She also
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demonstrated functional limitations with
kneeling and climbing stairs and performed
these activities only at the Occasional level
when taking into account a normal workday. 
She performed all other activities at a level
consistent with that of an average worker.  

CONCLUSIONS
Ms. Burtness completed functional testing on
this date with reliable results.

Overall, Ms. Burtness demonstrated the ability
to perform work in the MEDIUM classification
of work as defined by the US Dept. of Labor’s
guidelines over the course of a normal workday
with limitations as noted above.

The claimant followed up with Dr. Adametz on

March 11, 2014:

She had her FCE and she obviously tried quite
hard.  She actually did pretty well on it. 
They came up with the conclusion that she gave
reliable results and that she could do work up
to the medium classification.  I think that is
probably more than is realistic for her.  She
says her back hurts all the time and she was
almost down in bed for two days after taking
the FCE.  She actually works as a
schoolteacher and as much as we consider that
a light duty job, she is unfortunately still
taking a lot of narcotics and she still says
she has severe back pain.  She really does not
have any significant leg pain....She is on
narcotics and she feels like she cannot do her
job as a teacher because of the amount of
bending and standing involved.  

Realistically, she is probably going to end up
taking her teacher retirement because of the
pain medicine she is persistently having, it
would probably be best for her to see someone
in pain management, although I have encouraged
her to take as little narcotics as she can.
They also might do some additional injections
or something that would be a chance to benefit
her.  At this point, unfortunately, I don’t
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have much else to offer her, so I am ready to
release her from my care. 

 
A claims adjuster corresponded with Dr. Adametz on

March 17, 2014 and stated in part, “Please advise if Ms.

Burtness can work in any capacity at this time.  If so,

please advise specific restrictions.”  Dr. Adametz

wrote, “She could perform sedentary work.”  

Dr. Adametz noted on May 8, 2014, “I was requested

to give very specific details of what Ms. Burtness could

do.  Unfortunately, the best thing we have to go by is

the FCE.  Because although she said she was able to do

things under the FCE that were very painful for her, I

actually said she could do sedentary work.  

Unfortunately, her work was guided somewhat by her pain,

but a good estimate would be that she could be on her

feet for up to 2 hours at a time, she could sit for up

to 2 hours at a time; she may need several short breaks

through the day of perhaps 15 minutes.  The biggest

problem will be when she has to do any significant

bending or leaning over.  I think certainly if she had

an assistant, she should be capable of all of this.”

The superintendent of Centerpoint School District

corresponded with the claimant on May 22, 2014:

I have received information, forwarded to me
from the Arkansas School Boards Association
Workers’ Compensation Trust, Risk Management
Program, which describes the permanent
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restrictions assigned by Dr. James Adametz in
your workman’s compensation case.  After
thoroughly considering the job
responsibilities of your assignment as a first
grade teacher at Centerpoint Primary School,
we believe that we can provide reasonable
accommodations in your daily schedule and
physical environment to meet these
restrictions and enable you to return to work
when school begins on August 11, 2014.

To this end, it will be necessary to meet and
develop a specific accommodation plan.  Please
contact Mr. Dan Breshears, in-coming
Superintendent, no later than Monday, July 14,
2014, to set a date/time/place for this.  

The claimant corresponded with the respondents on

July 18, 2014:

I wish to confirm that I am resigning my post
of first grade teacher effective August 1,
2014.  After my accident on October 2, 2013 in
my classroom, I continue to have medical
problems that I feel will get in my way of
being the best first grade teacher that I have
been the last 21 years at Centerpoint Primary
School.  
I would like to thank you and the rest of my
teachers at Centerpoint School District, for
the support that you have given me throughout
my time here.  I have much enjoyed working as
a part of this team, and appreciate the
opportunities that I have had for personal and
professional development.  I will continue to
support our school district in any way that I
can.

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on

December 5, 2014, resulting in the following impression:

1.  Progressing loss of height at the T12
level.
2.  No acute lumbar compression fracture is
seen.
3.  Multilevel disc disease.  There is
significant left foraminal stenosis at the L4-
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5 level.  There may be deflection of the
exiting nerve root. 

   
A pre-hearing order was filed on January 15, 2015. 

The claimant’s contentions were, “1) The claimant

contends that admitted compensable injuries were

sustained on October 2, 2013.  The claimant further

contends that she is entitled to permanent total

disability, or, in the alternative, she is entitled to a

determination of the extent of wage-loss experienced

over and above the accepted 6% impairment.  These

matters have been controverted for purposes of

attorney’s fees.  2) The claimant reserves the right to

pursue other benefits to which she may become entitled

in the future.  3) The claimant’s attorney respectfully

requests that any attorney’s fees owed by the claimant

on controverted benefits paid by award or otherwise be

deducted from the claimant’s benefits and paid directly

to the claimant’s attorney by separate check, and that

any Commission order direct the respondent to make

payment of attorney’s fees in this manner.”  

Respondent No. 1 contended, “1) The claimant has

been provided all appropriate benefits to which she is

entitled pursuant to the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation

Act.  The claimant received payment for her medical

expenses, and temporary total disability benefits while
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she was within her healing period and unable to work,

which was until she reached maximum medical improvement

on February 14, 2014.  Respondent No. 1 also paid

permanent partial disability benefits for a 6% permanent

partial impairment rating she was assessed by her

authorized treating physician, Dr. James Adametz.  2)

The claimant cannot meet her burden of proof that she is

permanently and totally disabled from engaging in

gainful employment nor can she meet her burden of proof

that she has sustained wage-loss disability as a result

of her work-related injury.  Specifically, the claimant

was offered to return to work at Centerpoint School

District and the claimant unreasonably refused to return

to work and she provided Centerpoint School District

with a letter of resignation dated July 18, 2014.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues: “1) Permanent total disability and/or wage loss. 

2) Attorney’s fees.”

Dr. Adametz reported on January 16, 2015:

She had a followup MRI scan recently and
apparently just wanted me to look at
everything again.  On the scan, she has kind
of a bulge of the disc at L3-4 and L4-5.  The
radiologist actually read some kind of
slight bulging disc at almost every level. 
The ones at L3-4 and especially L4-5, do
result in some mild canal stenosis and I would
tend to agree with that....

I talked to her about this at some length.  
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Unfortunately, I think it is unlikely that
surgery would help her, even though she does
have some mild stenosis and bulging disc.  She
is already getting pain medication.  She has
had extensive treatment otherwise and I don’t
have much else to offer that I think is
likely to be beneficial.  I told her it was a
little bit of a judgment call and it is
certainly possible some doctor might recommend
operating on that stenosis and bulging disc,
but they are just not quite severe enough for
me to think she needs surgery.  She asked
about her impairment rating.  Apparently, I
gave her an impairment for the fracture, but
she also could be entitled to impairment of
these bulging discs, that can be up to 7% of
permanent partial impairment to the body
as a whole.  So, I think I would add on top of
whatever previous impairment I gave her for
her fracture.  

A hearing was held on March 12, 2015.  At that

time, the claimant contended that she was entitled to

anatomical impairment in addition to the 6% rating

accepted and paid by the respondents.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

April 16, 2015.  The administrative law judge found,

among other things, that the claimant did not prove she

was entitled to anatomical impairment greater than the

6% rating accepted by the respondents.  The

administrative law judge determined that the claimant

did not prove she was entitled to wage-loss disability.  

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.
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II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Anatomical Impairment

Permanent impairment is any permanent functional or

anatomical loss remaining after the healing period has

been reached.  Johnson v. Gen. Dynamics, 46 Ark. App.

188, 878 S.W.2d 411 (1994).  The Commission has adopted

the American Medical Association Guides to the

Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th ed. 1993) to be

used in assessing anatomical impairment.  See Commission

Rule 099.34; Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522(g)(Repl. 2012). 

It is the Commission’s duty, using the Guides, to

determine whether the claimant has proved she is

entitled to a permanent anatomical impairment.  Polk

County v. Jones, 74 Ark. App. 159, 47 S.W.3d 904 (2001).

Any determination of the existence or extent of

physical impairment shall be supported by objective and

measurable physical findings.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

704(c)(1)(Repl. 2012).  Objective findings are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control

of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(I)

(Repl. 2012).  Although it is true that the legislature

has required medical evidence supported by objective

findings to establish a compensable injury, it does not

follow that such evidence is required to establish each

and every element of compensability.  Stephens Truck
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Lines v. Millican, 58 Ark. App. 275, 950 S.W.2d 472

(1997).  All that is required is that the medical 

evidence be supported by objective findings.  Singleton

v. City of Pine Bluff, 97 Ark. App. 59, 244 S.W.3d 709

(2006).  Medical opinions addressing impairment must be

stated within a reasonable degree of medical certainty. 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(B)(Repl. 2012).

Permanent benefits shall be awarded only upon a

determination that the compensable injury was the major

cause of the disability or impairment.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(F)(ii)(a)(Repl. 2012).  “Major cause” means

“more than fifty percent (50%) of the cause,” and a

finding of major cause shall be established according to

the preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(14)(Repl. 2012).  Preponderance of the evidence

means the evidence having greater weight or convincing

force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81

Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003). 

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant has failed to prove, by a

preponderance of the evidence, that she is entitled to

permanent partial disability benefits in excess of the

six percent (6%) whole body impairment which was

accepted and paid by respondents.”  The Full Commission

finds that the claimant proved she sustained total
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permanent anatomical impairment in the amount of 9% as a

result of her compensable injury.  The compensable

injury occurred on October 2, 2013.  An MRI taken

October 23, 2013 showed an acute compression at T12,

along with bulging discs at L3-4 and L4-5.  Dr. Adametz

performed surgery at T12 and eventually assigned the

claimant a 6% anatomical impairment rating.  The

respondents accepted and paid the 6% rating.

Dr. Adametz stated in January 2015, “I gave her an

impairment for the fracture, but she also could be

entitled to impairment of these bulging discs, that can

be up to 7% of permanent partial impairment to the body

as a whole.  So, I think I would add on top of whatever

previous impairment I gave her for her fracture.”  It is

the Commission’s duty, using the Guides, to determine

whether the claimant has proved she is entitled to a

permanent anatomical impairment.  Polk County, supra. 

The Full Commission interprets the Guides is as follows:

Table 75, p. 3/113, assigns a 3% impairment for a

surgically treated thoracic disk.  The post-injury MRI

on October 23, 2013 showed bulging discs at L3-4 and L4-

5.  Table 75 provides for a 5% rating for an unoperated

on lumbar disk, plus add 1% per level for multiple

levels.  Therefore, the evidence demonstrates that the

claimant was entitled to a 6% rating for her bulging
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lumbar disks.  The 6% rating for the bulging lumbar

disks, when added to 3% for a surgically treated

thoracic disk, equates to a 9% permanent anatomical

impairment rating.  We recognize that a pre-injury MRI

showed lumbar degeneration and bulging discs at two

levels.  The Full Commission finds that the October 2,

2013 compensable injury aggravated a pre-existing

condition, leading to a permanent impairment.  See

Pollard v. Meridian Aggregates, 88 Ark. App. 1, 193

S.W.3d 738 (2004).      

B.  Wage-Loss Disability

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522(Repl. 2012) provides:

(b)(1) In considering claims for permanent
partial disability benefits in excess of the
employee’s percentage of permanent physical
impairment, the Workers’ Compensation
Commission may take into account, in addition
to the percentage of permanent physical
impairment, such factors as the employee’s
age, education, work experience, and other
matters reasonably to affect his or her future
earning capacity.
(2) However, so long as an employee,
subsequent to his or her injury, has returned
to work, has obtained other employment, or has
a bona fide and reasonably obtainable offer to
be employed at wages equal to or greater than
his or her average weekly wage at the time
of the accident, he or she shall not be
entitled to permanent partial disability
benefits in excess of the percentage of
permanent physical impairment established
by a preponderance of the medical testimony
and evidence.  
(c)(1) The employer or his or her workers’
compensation insurance carrier shall have the
burden of proving the employee’s employment,
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or the employee’s receipt of a bona fide offer
to be employed, at wages equal to or greater
than his or her average weekly wage at the
time of the accident.  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  The employer, at all times, made suitable

employment available to the claimant within her physical

restrictions until such time that the claimant took

voluntary retirement and resigned.”  The administrative

law judge therefore denied wage-loss disability.  The

Full Commission affirms this finding.  We find that the

respondent-employer tendered a bona fide job offer to

the claimant after her release by Dr. Standefer.  The

Functional Capacity Evaluation indicated that the

claimant was able to walk, stand, and sit, and that the

claimant could perform medium-level work.  The record

shows that the respondents tendered a good faith job

offer to the claimant.  Accommodations agreed to by the

school district included the provision of an aide to

assist the claimant with duties such as lifting, but the

claimant simply did not want another individual in her

classroom.  The evidence before the Commission

demonstrates that the respondents offered appropriate

work in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522(Repl.

2012).  
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Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant sustained

permanent anatomical impairment in the amount of 9%. 

The claimant proved that the October 2, 2013 compensable

injury was the major cause of her 9% anatomical

impairment.  Because the respondents previously accepted

a 6% permanent impairment rating, the claimant’s

attorney is entitled to fees for legal services for the

additional 3% anatomical impairment awarded by the Full

Commission.  See Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(a)(Repl.

2012).  Because the respondent-employer proved a bona

fide job offer in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

522(Repl. 2012), the claimant is not entitled to wage-

loss disability in addition to 9% permanent anatomical

impairment.  For prevailing in part on appeal, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to five hundred dollars

($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl.

2012).

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

                   
                   DAVID GREENBAUM, Special Commissioner

                   
                   KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs and dissents.
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CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,

I concur in part with but must respectfully dissent in

part from the majority opinion. I agree that the

claimant is entitled to a permanent anatomical

impairment rating of 9%, but I cannot agree with the

denial of wage loss benefits under Ark. Code Ann. Sec.

522. I would award the claimant wage loss benefits,

because no bona fide offer of employment was made.

The claimant was fifty-three years old at the

time of the appeal. She had a master’s degree in

elementary education and had taught elementary school

for twenty-seven years. She was teaching a first grade

class, when she was injured on October 2, 2013, when the

chair in which she was seated collapsed. She fell to the

floor and experienced severe pain which caused her to

become nauseous. She was able to get to a bathroom,

where she vomited due to her pain. 

The claimant had pre-existing degenerative

back issues, and as a result, an MRI existed close in

time and prior to the accident, which could be compared

to a post-accident MRI. The MRI scans showed a new T12

compression fracture, as well as pre-existing bulging

discs and facet disease. She underwent a T12 kyphoplasty 
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on January 27, 2013, which improved her condition,

although she had back pain and leg symptoms afterward.

In February 2014, Dr. Adametz stated that the

claimant had disc bulges at L3-4 and L4-5 which effaced

the ventral thecal sac, which resulted in lateral recess

narrowing at L4-5. She was at maximum medical

improvement for the T12 fracture. He noted disc bulges

at L3-4, L4-5 and L5-S1, as well as facet arthritis. She

had back pain but not significant pain in her legs. 

On February 24, 2014, Dr. Adametz stated that

the claimant had a 3% permanent anatomical impairment

rating to the body as a whole, based upon a 30%

compression at T12 and 3-6% for her “un-operated on”

bulging discs. The parties agreed that she sustained a

6% permanent anatomical impairment to the body as a

whole.

A March 2014 functional capacity evaluation

showed that she could carry a maximum of forty pounds

occasionally, twenty pounds frequently, and ten pounds

constantly. Lifting forty pounds, floor to knuckle,

caused lumbar and thoracic pain. Lifting a maximum of

thirty pounds, knuckle to shoulder, caused thoracic

pain. She could kneel and climb stairs only occasionally

in a workday. Descending stairs caused increased back

pain. She rose from sit to stand in a slow and guarded
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fashion. The tester observed, during the formal testing

and outside the formal testing, a lateral shift of her

thoracic spine with her left shoulder appearing

depressed and lower than her right shoulder. 

On March 11, 2014, Dr. Adametz stated that

conclusion of the FCE that she could work in the medium

classification of work was more than she could

realistically do. He noted her significant pain, the

fact that there was nothing left to do surgically, her

need for narcotic pain medication, and the fact that she

had to bend and twist in her work. He felt that she

needed pain management and that she should take

disability retirement. On March 17, 2014, Dr. Adametz

stated that the claimant could perform sedentary work.

On May 8, 2014, Dr. Adametz made specific restrictions.

She could be on her feet for two hours at a time and

seated for two hours at a time. She needed fifteen

minute breaks throughout the day. She would have a

problem with significant bending or leaning over. An

assistant would be appropriate to allow her to be

“capable of all of this.”

The claimant declined her employer’s offer of

an aide in her classroom. She did not want an untrained

person teaching her class. When she taught, she was

physically active, on the floor, on her feet, bending
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over desks, walking, sitting at tables and desks. She

testified that she could not tolerate walking on

concrete floors all day. She could not lean over a

student’s desk to help with his or her work. She could

not sit at the reading table for thirty minutes or get

up from that table. She had to move around almost

constantly now. She did not sleep well, only getting

about four hours sleep. That caused her problems with

her concentration. Her medication also put her in a

“fog” that made finding the right words and

concentrating difficult. Before her accident, she took

one Hydrocodone a day for her lower back, but after her

accident, she required six, as well as muscle relaxers,

and another pain medication for breakthrough pain. She

was on five medications for her back. They caused side

effects, including dry mouth and impaired thinking. She

had some depression too because of her limitations. She

had muscle spasms and had lost half an inch of height

due to her injury. The compression continued to cause

pain. She could be on her feet for about twenty minutes

at a time. She usually sat with a heating pad, and she

needed to move often. Bending and stooping caused pain.

She did not get on the floor anymore. If she did, it

would be extremely difficult. 
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The claimant testified that she was qualified

to teach up to the sixth grade, but that she physically

could not. She could not tolerate the concrete floors,

in particular.

The claimant testified that if she could not

teach, she did not want to rely on a high school

graduate to do her job for her, and she could not

physically teach. The claimant explained that if she

could not teach, she could not teach, and that having an

aide teach for her was not acceptable. She stated that

she told her supervisor this, when they met in July

2014. She also explained to him that she was taking

significantly higher amounts of medication. At that

meeting, she turned in her resignation, because she

could not teach her class.

The claimant applied for disability

retirement, which was approved. The claimant had several

pre-existing conditions which did not affect her ability

to work. She was able to work full time with them. When

she fell at work and sustained the compression fracture,

her symptoms became severe enough to prevent her from

working.

The claimant was able to go to the post

office. She took short, twenty minute trips to Wal-Mart.

She paid most of her bills online. She could drive. She
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was able to wash a few dishes at a time. She tried to

walk on a treadmill, but she could not walk half a mile.

Out of thirty days, she had twenty-five bad days, where

she could not walk much, she was would be confined to

home and mostly her recliner. She would walk crookedly

due to her spasms. She could not fulfill a promise to be

at work every day. Mornings were the worst time for her.

The claimant did not have muscle spasms before

her compression fracture, so she related them to her

back injury and not her pre-existing fibromyalgia. This

is consistent with the medical records which show that

her symptoms and need for pain medication increased

significantly after her injury. Further, Dr. Adametz in

December 2013, stated that the claimant’s surgery only

achieved improvement to 30% compression, meaning that

she would continue to have pain from that fracture. It

is also significant that the compression had increased

from 30% to 50% by December 2014.

The superintendent, the claimant’s supervisor,

expected the claimant to return to work, until she said

otherwise. He testified that he reviewed the functional

capacity evaluation before his meeting with the claimant

in July about her return to work. The superintendent,

when asked what he offered her in regard to returning to

work, testified:
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Kind of, as most conversations are, kind of
some informal things, and just said, you know,
“Anything we can do to help you out.” But
specifically one thing was that perhaps we
could put an aide in the classroom with her...
The situation - and this was just a first
thought, this was kind of us talking about
some options. And was going to suggest that [a
particular aide] be in the room with her to
help with any physical - any lifting,
carrying, anything like that, that she might
not be able to handle with her condition... I
think there were some physical limitations due
to her injuries to some degree that she might
need a little help if there was something
heavy that needed to be lifted, or something
like that.

When asked what the claimant’s response was,

he testified:

Not really much of anything. I mean, we didn’t
go into it a whole lot. I just had thrown that
out as a suggestion, but I don’t recall a
response really.

The superintendent testified that when the

claimant gave her the resignation letter:

Well, I told her I was sorry for her
circumstance, and we hated to lose a good
person, and if there’s anything she could
think of we could help her with, we, you know,
we would be glad to do it. But, ultimately, it
was going to be her choice to make as to what
she thought she could do.

The superintendent stated that he did not make

any other suggestion than the aide, because the claimant

resigned.

The superintendent confirmed that the school’s

floors are concrete, and that in the first grade, there
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were many different activities, some standing and some

seated. In the older grades, the physical demands on the

teacher were different. In response to this description,

he was asked if “this” was an option for the claimant.

While it is not clear exactly what “this” was, it is

possible the question was in reference to moving up to

teach a higher grade. His response was “We didn’t

discuss it, but, yes, it could have been an option.”

The superintendent stated that issues

regarding medication use would be addressed based upon

observations of an employee. His impression was that the

claimant was an honest and straightforward person. He

did not know of a reason to disbelieve her when she said

she could not do the job. Regular attendance at work was

an expectation of the teachers. The teachers were on

annual contracts. The superintendent testified that at

the time of the hearing, there were no openings

available for the claimant. If there was an opening and

if she applied, she would be a candidate.

The claimant sought wage loss disability

benefits based upon her impairment rating and the impact

her injury has had on her ability to earn a wage. The

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act provides, among other

things, that wage loss disability benefits are

available, unless the employee, subsequent to his or her
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injury, has a bona fide and reasonably obtainable offer

to be employed at wages equal to or greater than his or

her average weekly wage at the time of the accident.

Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-522(b)(2). The employer has the

burden of proving the employee's receipt of a bona fide

offer to be employed, at wages equal to or greater than

his or her average weekly wage at the time of the

accident.  Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-522(c)(1).

The employer has not met its burden of proof

to show that a bona fide offer of employment was made.

Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-522(c)(1); Wal-Mart v. Keys, 2012

Ark. App. 559, 423 S.W.3d 683. A contract was not

offered to her. Reasonable accommodations were not

offered to her. The opportunity to move to a higher

grade, or to take a position with a qualified teacher

assistant, or to take a supervisory or support position,

or to take a floater position, or any other possibility

in the school, were not offered.

The courts have stated that there must be an

actual offer of employment made by the employer to the

employee. Hope School District v. Wilson, 382 S.W.3d

782, 6-7 (Ark. App. 2011), citing Cross v. Crawford

County Mem'l Hosp., 54 Ark. App. 130, 135, 923 S.W.2d

886, 889 (1996). The Hope case involved a similar

situation. The claimant was a custodian for a school,



BURTNESS - G307920 28

who did not return for another contract year, and who

was not offered employment. The court affirmed the

reasoning of the Commission that, as a school employee

on an annual school-year basis, employment ends at the

conclusion of the annual contract. Hope, at 6. The

claimant, Ms. Burtness, had no employment after the

conclusion of her 2013-2014 contract, unless she and the

school executed a new contract for 2014-2015, which did

not occur. Her future employment depended upon the offer

and acceptance of a new contract, neither of which

occurred, no matter what the superintendent’s

expectation was. 

The testimonial evidence shows that an

informal discussion occurred, during which the

superintendent discussed one option for her return to

work. The superintendent emphasized that this was an

informal discussion and that the idea of an aide to help

her lift and carry was a “first thought.”  He stated

that he had “thrown out a suggestion” of an aide. He

stated that he did not discuss any other options with

her, including moving up to a grade level that required

less physical activity. He testified that if she could

think of something the school “could help her with, we,

you know, we would be glad to do it. But, ultimately, it
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was going to be her choice to make as to what she

thought she could do.”

It is questionable that these facts constitute

even an offer of employment, because the circumstances

were an informal discussion in which a single “first

thought” option was “thrown out,” where other available

options were not offered, where the claimant was

directed to come up with her own options, and where the

whole process appeared to be left in her hands. In Hope,

the claimant was asked if he was going to return for the

new school year, and if he had said yes, then he would

have been recommended for a contract for that year. The

court found that this was insufficient to constitute an

offer of employment, lacking a definitive statement that

he would be employed. Ms. Burtness’ situation is similar

in that there was no definitive statement as to how she

would or could be employed, despite the clear

restrictions imposed by Dr. Adametz and the FCE which

the superintendent reviewed. Further, the

superintendent’s invitation (after she turned in her

resignation) for her to come up with a solution was

insufficient to constitute an offer. In Weyerhaeuser Co.

v. Mcginnis, 37 Ark. App. 91, 824 S.W.2d 406 (1992), job

postings, which were invitations to bid for specific

jobs to be awarded on a trial basis, were insufficient
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to constitute an offer of employment. This emphasizes

the requirement that the employer act affirmatively to

offer employment, instead of relying upon the action of

the employee to request a position, and instead of

offering the possibility of employment. 

If that informal discussion in July could be

considered an offer of employment to return with an aide

to lift and carry for the claimant, it was not a

sufficient accommodation of her limitations. A bona fide

offer of employment requires that the employee must be

capable of performing the required job activities. Keys,

supra. In Keys, the Court of Appeals found that a

company’s offer of employment was not bona fide, where

she was offered a door greeter position which was within

her limitations, but actually assigned duties which

exceeded her physical limitations.

In Foster v. Gilster Mary Lee Corp., 2011 Ark.

App. 735, 387 S.W.3d 212, the claimant was limited to

handling one to ten pounds less than a third of her

workday, but the job offered to her required the

exertion of up to 20 pounds of force occasionally, 10

pounds frequently, or a negligible amount constantly.

The evidence supported a finding that the claimant could

not perform this work. The Court found that the

Commission correctly relied upon the discrepancy between
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the claimant’s work capacity and the job requirements to

determine that the offer to return to work in that job

was not bona fide for purposes of Ark. Code Ann. Sec.

11-9-522. See also Sivixay v. Danaher Tool Group, 2009

Ark. App. 786, 359 S.W.3d 433 (no bona fide offer where

a 100-pound man, with trouble eating and maintaining

nutrition and whose weight fluctuated due to digestive

problems caused by the resection of large portions of

his internal organs was not physically capable of

performing a labor-intensive job in a hot environment on

a day-to-day basis).

The claimant’s limitations, identified in the

functional capacity evaluation which was reviewed by the

superintendent, included lifting and carrying

restrictions of forty pounds occasionally, twenty pounds

frequently, and ten pounds constantly. To that extent,

the superintendent’s offer of an aide to lift and carry

was useful. However, to the extent that the claimant had

to lift and carry in order to teach, for example to

assist a child who has fallen or to perform a

demonstration, then the lifting and carrying become

integral to the teaching, making an aide an incomplete

solution.

The claimant also had limitations, identified

in the functional capacity evaluation which was reviewed
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by the superintendent, of only occasional kneeling or

stair climbing. While the record does not reveal the

number of stairs the claimant might have had to climb in

a workday, she and the superintendent testified that

teachers had to get on the floor in the younger grades

such as the one the claimant taught. An aide could kneel

on the ground, but the aide could not kneel on the

ground and teach, which is what the job required of the

claimant.

Furthermore, Dr. Adametz issued restrictions

limiting the claimant to being on her feet for two hours

at a time and seated for two hours at a time. She needed

fifteen minute breaks throughout the day and to avoid

significant bending or leaning over. Both the claimant

and the superintendent testified to the physical nature

of a first grade teaching position. She had to be able

to stand and walk on concrete floors, sit at a reading

table or a desk to teach, stand to teach, lean over a

desk to assist a student with work. The claimant could

not perform those duties, by her testimony and by the

restrictions of Dr. Adametz.

An aide to do her lifting and carrying could

not relieve her of these duties. Had the claimant

accepted a teaching position with an aide to do her

lifting and carrying, which is all that was offered to
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her, she would have been left to walk, sit, stand, bend

and lean, as necessary for teaching, without fifteen

minute breaks. Thus the offer of an aide was not

sufficient to constitute an offer of reasonably

obtainable employment.

An aide to do more, to meet her physical

restrictions by walking, sitting, standing, bending and

leaning for the claimant, was not offered. Had one been

offered, that person still could not teach. The claimant

leaned over students to teach. She walked around the

classroom and in the school to teach. She sat at the

reading table and at her desk to teach. Having an aide

lean for her would be useless, unless the aide was also

going to teach. The claimant would still have to walk,

sit, stand, bend and lean to accomplish her work,

because those motions were to get her into position to

do the work of teaching. 

A teaching aide, a person qualified and hired

for the purpose of teaching with the claimant, was not

offered to the claimant as an accommodation of her

restrictions.

A person or some solution to relieve the

claimant for fifteen minutes at a time was not offered.

The respondents argued that the supervisor

testified that there were options for her return to
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work, including teaching older children. Yet these

options were not offered to the claimant. While the

superintendent seemed to state that changing to a less

physically demanding grade level was also an option, he

testified that he did not communicate this to her. Even

so, the claimant would still have faced challenges with

standing and walking on concrete floors throughout the

school, with bending and leaning over desks, with

needing fifteen minute breaks and the ability to change

position as needed. Accommodations for this were not

offered.

At this point in the analysis, it is

relatively easy to imagine ways to accommodate at least

some of the claimant’s restrictions, yet all that was

suggested was an aide to do her lifting. Some solution

might have existed, such as changing grade level, which

the superintendent stated - at the hearing but not to

the claimant in July - was a possibility, or of hiring a

different type of aide or changing the claimant’s job

completely, which were not identified as options. The

fact that a solution might exist does not satisfy the

employer’s responsibility to actually offer that option

to the claimant. McGinnis, Hope, and Keys, suprae.

It is also important to repeat that the offer

of employment is the responsibility of the employer. It
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is not incumbent upon the employee to craft a set of

duties and accommodations within her restrictions to

present to the employer. It is the employer’s burden to

do so and to prove that it did so to the Commission.

Keys, supra. 

The fact that the superintendent approached

the claimant about returning to work is insufficient to

satisfy the bona fide offer standard, because the offer

was nebulous, and mainly because the work to which she

was to return was outside her restrictions. In Hope,

supra, the court found that the Commission’s

determination that there was no bona fide offer was

substantially supported by the evidence despite the

claimant’s testimony that he was asked to come back to

work by the principal. Recall that in Hope, had he said

he would return, he would have been recommended for a

new contract. In the present situation, the

superintendent met to discuss her return, but he only

“threw out” the suggestion of an aide to help her lift

and carry, which would not enable her to work in that

employment.

The Hope court also stated that the claimant’s

voluntary resignation did not constitute an

unjustifiable refusal of suitable employment, because he

was never given a bona fide offer of employment. Without
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the existence of an offer, “the question of whether any

such offer was justifiably or unjustifiably refused is

moot.” Hope, at 7.

In Ms. Burtness’ case, she likewise

voluntarily resigned. This occurred at the conclusion of

a meeting to discuss her return to work. At this

meeting, specifically called for the purpose of her

return to work, the superintendent made one informal

suggestion which was insufficient to address her

limitations or to allow her to perform her job. As a

result, at the conclusion of the meeting, she turned in

her resignation. As in Hope, she did not receive a bona

fide offer of reasonably obtainable employment, and thus

her resignation is irrelevant to the issue of her

entitlement to wage loss disability benefits under Ark.

Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-522. 

To be thorough, the evidence supports a

finding that the claimant did not unreasonably reject an

offer, if one could be found in this claim. It was

reasonable for the claimant to reject the aide, because,

as discussed above, the aide was intended to be there to

help the claimant lift and carry items beyond her

restrictions. This solution did not address the fact

that the claimant faced physical demands other than

lifting and carrying in order to be a teacher that she
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could not meet. Thus, the offer of an aide did not make

the performance of her job attainable.

Likewise, as discussed above, if it had been

offered, there was no use in the aide being able to bend

over a desk or sit on the floor or stand for a long

period in front of the classroom, because that person

could not do the task that the claimant could do, which

was teach. The fact that the aide could bend or squat or

sit did not satisfy the objectives in the classroom. The

physical activity was necessary but not primary. The

claimant was not able to teach through an aide. Had the

claimant’s job been to complete tasks at a desk, an aide

to do her lifting might have been appropriate, but the

claimant’s job was teach, while seated on a floor, or in

a chair, or while standing and walking on a concrete

floor, or while bent over a desk.

The superintendent had what he called an

“informal discussion” in which he “threw out” a

suggestion of an aide to help her carry weights outside

her restriction as a “first thought.” This suggests a

lack of seriousness or preparedness, given that the

purpose of the meeting was her return to work, and a

lack of intention to make any real offer to return to

work. The superintendent testified that he reviewed the

functional capacity evaluation. It is unknown whether he
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also reviewed Dr. Adametz’s restriction, as would be

appropriate. Yet, even with the functional capacity

evaluation, his only contribution to the return to work

discussion was an aide to handle the lifting, which was

but a piece of her restrictions.

The evidence does not support a finding that

the claimant received an offer of employment. The

suggestion of an aide as an accommodation did not make

returning to work as a first grade teacher reasonably

attainable. There was no other accommodation offered.

Thus, the claimant is not barred from receiving wage

loss disability benefits by Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-

522.

I would award the claimant permanent total

disability benefits. She has a T12 compression fracture

which has degraded over time and which Dr. Adametz

stated would continue to generate pain. She has several

disc bulges with foraminal narrowing which also generate

pain, much more significantly than any pre-injury

problems she experienced. She is unable to return to

teaching, due to her physical limitations and also the

impact that her medications, pain and limited, poor-

quality sleep have upon her ability to think clearly.

She must change positions frequently and is limited in

her ability to sit, stand, walk, kneel, use stairs and
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bend. She required frequent breaks from work during a

work shift. She was unable to report to work regularly.

The claimant’s ability to earn an income has been

negated by her injury. In the event she is not found to

be permanently totally disabled, she has sustained at

least 80% wage loss disability and is not barred from

receiving benefits for that disability by Ark. Code Ann.

Sec. 11-9-522.

For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part

and dissent in part from the majority opinion.

                   
                   PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


